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Dear Parent / Carer

HM Inspection Report – Rothesay Joint Campus

Rothesay Joint Campus was inspected by HM Inspectorate of Education (HMIE) in April 2013 as part of the inspection programme by Education Scotland.

HM Inspectors agreed to make no further report in connection with this inspection.  An action plan was prepared to address recommendations made by HM Inspectors and Argyll & Bute Council was asked to report on the progress of this plan.

The following provides a summary of the progress made in relation to each recommendation:

1: Improve the curriculum to raise the achievement of all children and young people 

The curriculum continues to be reviewed to meet the needs of all pupils and raise standards of attainment and achievement.

Primary and Early Years staff have developed pathways in Literacy, Numeracy and Health & Wellbeing, involving partners in secondary at the second Level.  These pathways have been implemented and are in use routinely across the whole school.  Through their use the school is ensuring that pupils progress at the appropriate rate and staff challenge pupils as part of their planned learning.  Staff are aware of the positive impact on raising pupil attainment with pupil tracking documents demonstrating pupils progress in achieving agreed educational targets.                                                                    

The secondary curriculum structure is under review and a draft consultation paper was produced during session 2014/15. Further formal consultation will take place with all stakeholders, including parents to finalise the revised curricular model and the structure of the school week, with a view to making all changes in session 2016/17. Over session 2015/16 opportunities to explore enhanced Skills for Work provision will be taken forward.  The school will continue to work with Colleges and Skills Development Scotland (SDS) to ensure courses reflect local and other career opportunities for all pupils.

A programme for supporting pupils as they leave school is now in place. Staff are becoming increasingly confident in ensuring and supporting appropriate pathways to sustainable positive destinations for all pupils.  The School has achieved an increase in the number of pupils entering in to a positive destination from 82.5 % in 2011-12 to 90.1% in 2013-14.

A range of raising achievement approaches has been introduced for use by all staff.  During the course of session 2014/15, the Senior Leadership Team (SLT) reviewed systems and procedures to monitor pupil performance including rigorous tracking and monitoring and targeted attainment strategies. Pupils are now effectively supported to ensure they are able to make good progress.

Tracking and monitoring is undertaken to provide an accurate picture of individual progress across the Broad General Education.  This has been enhanced by the introduction of Literacy, Numeracy and Health & Well-being Pathway documents in Rothesay Primary.  These Pathways have enabled staff and pupils to accurately track pupil progress across the Broad General Education. Pathways for all curriculum areas are now in place from Early Years to Second Level. Curriculum Flyers have been introduced in the Primary School. These flyers are personalised documents and detail the curriculum for each pupil. They support planning and provide enhanced opportunities for pupils and parents/carers to be engaged in the process. Given the positive feedback from pupils, parents and staff, this will be extended to Third Level in the new session.

Meetings between members of the SLT and departments to discuss SQA examination results now have clearer actions. These are revisited regularly.  The SLT has built in more robust performance review meetings with all Principal Teachers setting realistic and achievable targets with individual departments.  These include clearer timescales, timings for assignments and regular feedback for improvement between class teachers and pupils on how they might improve further. 

Pupils are now routinely participating in a wider range of achievement opportunities.  This includes a broad range of activities, including sport, activities within the wider community and enterprise. 

Building on this improved practice, the school, supported by the local authority, will further develop tracking and monitoring of S1-3 pupils’ learning across the Broad General Education.  

2: Improve approaches to meeting the needs of all children and young people 

Identifying, supporting and tracking progress of children and young people with additional support needs continue to be a priority for the school.  Additional Needs Support Staff and Class Teachers carried out a self-evaluation exercise to review their knowledge of Learners’ Needs. This self-evaluation exercise confirmed staff have a good knowledge of the additional support needs of the pupils in their classrooms. 

All members of staff now work together with increasing effectiveness to provide a supportive learning environment for all learners.  A range of advice to support class teachers is now in place. 


Within classes teachers use a variety of teaching methods to meet the needs of learners. These include: differentiation of learning experiences, Active Learning and Assessment is for Learning strategies. Further work is planned for next session to ensure more consistent use of these strategies. Dedicated staff development time will also be planned to ensure all staff across the school are applying these learning and teaching strategies consistently. 

3: Provide appropriately challenging learning opportunities across the curriculum 

Considerable work has taken place to ensure staff are confident in setting appropriate and challenging learning targets with pupils. All teachers work closely with pupils in evaluating these targets. Increasingly pupils are better able to form opinions and can describe their next steps in learning.  

Moderation activities across local primary schools are assisting the school in making sure assessment meets the National standard. Teachers are becoming increasingly confident in their judgments in assessing pupil progress and confidence in SQA assessment standards is also improving. A number of staff are SQA verifiers in their subject areas allowing them to develop their knowledge of National assessment standards and support colleagues across the school. This knowledge is assisting staff to ensure that pupils are suitably supported and prepared for the assessed components of National Qualifications.   

A range of evaluation activity included SQA results and data analysis, gathering the views of pupils and staff, on the effectiveness of learning and teaching, helped to inform Department Improvement Planning for this session.  Agreed areas for improvement have been used to form actions and are included in the department priorities. They are intended to support our focus on attainment and achievement.

4: Continue to develop improvement planning to focus more clearly on outcomes for children and young people 

A wider range of self- evaluation activities now routinely takes place across the school.  This has included:
· departmental reviews on learning and teaching and meeting learners’ needs and
· a programme of classroom observation focussed on departmental and whole school priorities led by the SLT and supported by the local authority.  

Outcomes of these learning observations are shared with staff ensuring they are aware of where learning is most effective and how this benefits the learner.  The sharing of good practice has been formalised through organised activities, for example, through staff sharing successful teaching strategies at staff and departmental meetings.  Learning observations will continue to focus on pace, differentiation and the overall quality of feedback to pupils, with a specific focus on pupils setting individual learning goals. 

The school will continue to focus on self-evaluation next session. 

Overall the school has made positive progress in addressing the main points for action contained within the original report.  Community Services: Education will not provide any further report in connection with the report of 21 May 2013, but will continue to monitor and support procedures within the establishment as part of its commitment to ensuring the highest quality of education for all pupils.

Yours sincerely




Ann Marie Knowles
Head of Service: Education
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